Review of the engagement and consultation carried out by Local Health Boards to support major service reconfiguration 
Terms of Reference

The Minister for Health and Social Services committed to carrying out a review of the consultation processes carried out by the Local Health Boards in Wales, to support their three Regional Reconfiguration Programmes. These were Betsi Cadwaladr, Hywel Dda Health Boards’ Programmes and the South Wales Programme, which covered reconfiguration of acute specialist services across the five Local Health Boards in South Wales.
This will be an independent “Lessons Learned “ review which will capture evidence of good practice and provide recommendations to improve the Welsh Government’s current Guidance on Engagement and Consultation on Service Change which was issued in March 2011. 
An independent external expert has been appointed to lead the review and will be supported by a small reference group with experience of major service change in the NHS. Secretarial support will be provided by the Welsh Government, Department of Health and Social Services. 
The Review will include an engagement phase with key stakeholders including relevant Health Board officials, clinical representatives, patient groups and public interest groups including Local Authorities. The Review will engage with the Community Health Councils across Wales to capture their experience of the Service Reconfiguration process.

The output of the Review will be to provide an assessment of the effectiveness of current Welsh Government Guidance on major service change, including Guidance on Referral of Service Change proposals by local Community Health Councils.
The review will assess the role of the Community Health Councils in the whole process, and provide advice on both the part they are asked to play in the consultation and referral processes and their ability to discharge these responsibilities effectively.
The Review will be taken forward in 4 phases:

1. Initial scoping exercise and research into best practice;
2. An engagement exercise capturing experience and views of key relevant stakeholders;
3. An assessment of the evidence gathered; and 

4. A report to the Minister for health and Social Services capturing key lessons learned and providing recommendations for improvements to Welsh Government Guidance.

The review team will present their interim report including findings and any recommendations to the Minister for Health and Social Services w/c 18/08/2014 (this will be subject to receipt and the review team’s consideration of  the judgements of the forthcoming  judicial review proceedings in relation to the Minister’s determination of the future model of A&E Services at Prince Philip Hospital, Llanelli, and Neonatal Services in West Wales, and in relation to the Health Boards public consultation exercise). 
